

Victoria's Alcohol and Other Drug Treatment Data

October 2022

Independent assurance report to Parliament 2022–23:10

This report is printed on Monza Recycled paper. Monza Recycled is certified Carbon Neutral by The Carbon Reduction Institute (CRI) in accordance with the global Greenhouse Gas Protocol and ISO 14040 framework. The Lifecycle Analysis for Monza Recycled is cradle to grave including Scopes 1, 2 and 3. It has FSC Mix Certification combined with 99% recycled content.

ISBN 978-1-921060-46-5



Victoria's Alcohol and Other Drug Treatment Data

Independent assurance report to Parliament Ordered to be published

> VICTORIAN GOVERNMENT PRINTER October 2022

> > PP no 341, Session 2018-22



The Hon Nazih Elasmar MLC President Legislative Council Parliament House Melbourne The Hon Maree Edwards MP Speaker Legislative Assembly Parliament House Melbourne

Dear Presiding Officers

Under the provisions of the Audit Act 1994, I transmit my report Victoria's Alcohol and Other Drug Treatment Data.

Yours faithfully

Andrew Greaves Auditor-General 6 October 2022

The Victorian Auditor-General's Office acknowledges the Wurundjeri Woi Wurrung People as the traditional custodians of the land on which our office is located. We pay our respects to their Elders past and present.

Aud	lit snapshot	1
1.	Audit context	9
1.1	Government-funded AOD services in Victoria	
1.2	Data collection for AOD services	
1.3	Timeline of events relevant to the VADC	15
2.	Planning the VADC	16
2.1	Issues with DH's planning for the VADC	17
2.2	DH's stakeholder engagement and risk management	19
2.3	Issues with the VADC's requirements	21
3.	Improving data quality	27
3.1	How DH and DFFH use VADC data	
3.2	Issues with the VADC's data quality	29
3.3	DH's work to improve data quality	
APP	ENDIX A. Submissions and comments	
APP	ENDIX B. Acronyms, abbreviations and glossary	40
APP	ENDIX C. Scope of this audit	42
APP	ENDIX D. Data elements in the VADC	45

Audit snapshot

Is the Department of Health's (DH) Victorian Alcohol and Drug Collection (VADC) dataset high quality and achieving its intended benefits?

Why this audit is important

In 2020–21, over 40,000 Victorians accessed alcohol and other drug (AOD) services through DH-funded providers. DH needs accurate data to make sure these services are effectively helping Victorians.

Who and what we examined

We looked at the quality of VADC data and how DH uses it to:

- plan AOD treatment services
- manage AOD service providers' performance.

We audited DH, the Department of Families, Fairness and Housing, and 4 AOD service providers.

What we concluded

Data in the VADC does not accurately represent what service providers are doing for their clients.

DH is responsible for the quality of VADC data and is working to improve it.

However, there is a risk that DH's improvement program will not address all the root causes of the data quality issues, including service providers' limited data capabilities and capacities, and variation in the information technology (IT) systems they use to collect data.

Poor-quality data limits DH's ability to use it to plan services and manage providers' performance. It also means that service providers need to incur significant costs to address data quality issues.

What we recommended

We made 4 recommendations to DH about improving VADC data quality.



Source: VAGO, based on information from DH and the Australian Institute of Health and Welfare.

Key facts

What we found and recommend

We consulted with the audited agencies and service providers and considered their views when reaching our conclusions. Their full responses are in Appendix A.

VADC data is not high quality or achieving its intended benefits

Victorian Alcohol and Drug Collection (VADC) data is not high quality. This limits how the Department of Health (DH) can use it to plan alcohol and other drug (AOD) services and manage service providers' performance.

While DH's work to improve the VADC is positive, it might not address the root causes of the data quality issues, including:

- the dataset specification's complexity
- service providers' different data capabilities
- variation in service providers' client management systems (CMSs), which are the information technology (IT) systems they use to enter data.

DH's planning has had ongoing impacts on data quality

We assessed DH's planning for the VADC against the Australian Digital Health Agency's (ADHA) 2020 A Health Interoperability Standards Development, Maintenance and Management Model for Australia (Standards Development Model).

The Standards Development Model describes:

- 8 characteristics of high-quality datasets
- 12 better-practice principles for developing health data specifications
- the impact of using poor practices.

We found that DH fully met only 5 of the 12 better-practice principles when it planned the VADC. In particular, DH did not:

- · sufficiently consult with service providers and their IT vendors
- effectively manage the risk that service providers' different data capabilities and CMSs could impact data quality.

A **dataset specification** is a set of data elements, concepts and validation rules for a data collection.

For example, to register a new member, an organisation might need their full name, date of birth, physical address and email address. It might also require this data in certain formats, such as DD/MM/YYYY.

A **CMS** is a software platform that an organisation uses to enter and manage data about its clients. AOD service providers use CMSs to store information about their clients and the treatment they receive.

Service providers collect data for the VADC in their CMS. They then extract the data each month and upload it to a DH portal.

An IT **vendor** is a company that provides software to an organisation. In the context of this audit, IT vendors provide the CMS software that service providers use to collect VADC data.

DH did not sufficiently consult with service providers and their vendors

DH chose to develop a standalone specification as the data collection model for the alcohol and other drug sector.

DH based this choice on its strategic priorities, which we explain in Section 2.1.

A standalone specification means that DH tells service providers what data they need to collect and how they need to submit it. It is up to service providers to follow these requirements using their own CMSs.

When it was planning the specification in September 2016, DH ran a survey that found 70 per cent of service providers would need to overcome resource, capacity or budget constraints to implement it. However, it is not clear if this feedback affected DH's planning.

DH also did not consult with service providers' IT vendors on the specification. This is an issue because vendors would need to adapt their CMSs so that service providers collect the right data.

DH did not run an information session with vendors until June 2018, which was just 4 months before it planned to implement the VADC. This meant that vendors had to address issues with the specification during the VADC's implementation.

DH did not effectively manage the risk that service providers' data capabilities and CMSs could impact data quality

When it was planning the VADC, DH identified the risk that service providers might submit poor-quality data due to their:

- different data literacy levels and capabilities
- inadequate CMSs.

DH did not always recognise the severity of these risks.

For example, in 2015 DH anticipated it was highly likely that service providers would submit data that would not meet its requirements. However, it only gave a medium risk rating to the IT capability and capacity issues it identified that directly contributed to this risk.

DH's mitigation strategies for these risks focused on communicating with service providers and using data validation controls to check submitted data. But these were not enough to stop these issues from occurring and becoming the root causes of the VADC's data quality issues.

The VADC data specification and data collection model are too complex for service providers

An internal review DH did in December 2020 found that many service providers have immature IT and data capabilities.

Service providers and vendors we spoke to confirmed that this is an ongoing issue.

A **data collection model** is the process for gathering data for a data collection.

In particular:

- service providers' CMSs vary in how well they help them collect high-quality data
 - the dataset specification is too complex for them to use because it:
 - has a large number of data elements to report on and possible errors
 - is written in technical language.

As a result:

- VADC data does not always reflect service providers' activities
- service providers need to incur substantial costs to meet the VADC's requirements.

CMSs vary in how well they help service providers submit high-quality data

Currently service providers submit VADC data using at least 20 different CMSs. These CMSs differ in their ability to prevent, identify and correct data quality issues.

For example, a CMS might lack data validation controls or not be able to run internal reports to help the provider check if its VADC submissions accurately reflect the services it provided.

Some service providers also rely on their IT vendor to help them understand what they need to do to meet the VADC's requirements. However, providers do not always get the support they need.

The dataset specification has a large number of data elements to report on and possible errors

The dataset specification has 87 data elements. The Australian Institute of Health and Welfare requires DH to collect 35 data elements for national reporting.

The dataset specification also has 139 possible errors or warnings that service providers might need to fix in their monthly data submissions. For example:

- missing data
- incorrect data combinations
- data that is outside a specified range.

In September 2021, the contractor DH appointed to improve the quality of VADC data estimated that 50 per cent of service providers have a large number of errors they need to fix each month.

This suggests that many providers do not have the capability or capacity to meet the dataset specification's requirements.

The data specification is written in technical language

The dataset specification is written in technical language that is difficult for the clinicians who enter the data to understand.

DH has published a plain language version of the funding rules and an information sheet for service event statements. It has also added code descriptions to service

Service event statements inform service providers about the data they have submitted and if their activities count towards their performance targets. event statements. These are improvements but are still unlikely to give enough information for users with low data literacy.

This means that some providers rely on their vendor to help them understand what data they need to collect.

VADC data does not always reflect service providers' activities

We found that all 4 audited service providers either:

- had internal records of activities that did not match their performance reports from DH, or
- could not produce reports to allow us to check if their performance reports are correct.

Service providers also told us of instances where they knew the data they submitted did not fully reflect the services they provided.

Service providers need to incur substantial costs to meet the VADC's requirements

DH does not require service providers to have staff with specialised data skills. However, due to the complexity of the dataset specification and data collection model, some service providers hire staff with these skills to help them collect and submit high-quality data.

Service providers vary in size and some do not have the resources to do this though. Even larger providers who do have these skills still find it difficult to check if their VADC data reflects the services they delivered.

The 4 audited providers estimate that they have collectively spent at least \$2 million on VADC compliance since DH introduced it.

This is well over the \$280,000 in grants they received from DH for this purpose. Providers could also use some of these grants for IT equipment to support telehealth and remote service delivery.

In September 2021, DH's contractor estimated that the AOD sector spends at least \$2 million a year to fix data quality issues, including \$1.8 million by service providers.

This means that service providers have less funds to spend to deliver their services.

Data quality issues limit how DH can use VADC data to plan services and manage performance

DH uses VADC data to monitor AOD services. The Department of Families, Fairness and Housing (DFFH) also uses it to monitor service providers' performance on DH's behalf.

However, data quality issues limit its reliability for these purposes.

DH does limited monitoring of statewide AOD services using statistics based on VADC data. It does not use VADC data for demand modelling.

DH also planned to use VADC data to:

- help it develop performance indicators for service providers based on client outcomes
- continue developing AOD funding models.

It has not used VADC data for these purposes.

DH and service providers' data quality controls are not enough to ensure high-quality data

DH's controls

DH is responsible for the VADC's data quality. DH uses its own data validation controls to ensure that service providers' submitted data meets its requirements.

DH checks if service providers submit data every month and follows up with providers who are late.

DH also does occasional manual checks to analyse data quality. For example, checking if service providers have submitted unusual data.

DH has an annual process to change the VADC specification. It seeks feedback from service providers and vendors during this process. DH also suggests changes on behalf of the AOD sector. These changes are likely to improve data quality over time.

In May 2022, DH published the VADC's first data quality statement as part of the 2022–23 specification. However, it has not published a data quality management plan, which the Department of Premier and Cabinet's (DPC) 2018 *Data Quality Guideline: Information Management Framework* (Data Quality Guideline) requires.

Service providers' controls

DH recommends that service providers have certain data quality controls, such as reviewing data errors regularly and using the resources that DH provides to support data quality.

We found that audited service providers usually have these controls.

However, their data still does not reflect the services they deliver. This suggests that these controls are not enough to make sure providers' data is high quality.

DH is working to improve data quality but this may not be enough for all service providers

Following its 2020 internal review, DH started an improvement program to help service providers meet the VADC's requirements.

This program includes training for service providers and improving how DH communicates with the sector.

A **data quality statement** assesses a dataset's quality against certain criteria. It also assesses how suitable it is for its intended use and other potential uses.

A **data quality management plan** outlines known quality issues with a dataset and how the data owner plans to address them. It also lets the data owner track results over time. We assessed the VADC and DH's proposed improvements against ADHA's 8 characteristics for high-quality datasets. We found that DH's improvements are likely to:

- fully address one characteristic
- partially address 6 characteristics
- not address one characteristic.

This suggests that the program will likely improve VADC data to an extent. However, there is a risk that it will not help all service providers submit complete and accurate data.

This is because the specification will still be too complex for all service providers to use.

Service providers will also still need to choose their own CMS regardless of how well it helps them submit high-quality data.

The Royal Commission into Victoria's Mental Health System

DH received funding in 2022–23 for a new data collection system for the mental health sector in response to the Royal Commission into Victoria's Mental Health System. This includes a mental health and wellbeing record and a mental health information and data exchange, which will be able to send DH data in real time.

DH told us that it plans to include the AOD sector in this project in 2026.

Recommendations about improving VADC data quality

We recommend that:		Response
Department of Health	 revises the Victorian Alcohol and Drug Collection specification and user guides in consultation with service providers, clinicians and vendors to minimise the burden of collecting data by: 	Accepted
	 justifying why the specification includes each data element and validation rule beyond those required for national reporting based on use and need 	
	 developing supporting material that explains data elements and validation rules in non-technical language 	
	 developing training to improve the consistency of service providers' skills in meeting their data reporting requirements 	
	 doing user testing and consultation to make sure that service providers can easily understand supporting material, including data elements and validation rules 	
	 ensuring that requirements are aligned with contemporary alcohol and other drug clinical practices and workflows 	
	(see sections 2.3, 3.2 and 3.3)	
	 establishes a minimum set of functional requirements for a Victorian-Alcohol-and-Drug-Collection-compliant client management system and explores options to work directly with vendors to ensure they comply with these requirements (see sections 2.3, 3.2 and 3.3) 	Accepted

We recommend that:			Response
	to co ef	dvises the Minister for Health on options and recommendations o amend the Victorian Alcohol and Drug Collection's data ollection model so all service providers are supported to ffectively and efficiently meet the specification's requirements. In eveloping options, it should consider:	Accepted
	•	prioritising inclusion of the alcohol and other drug sector in its planning for the new data collection system for the mental health sector in response to the Royal Commission into Victoria's Mental Health System (see Section 1.2)	
	•	developing and administering an opt-in client management system or data entry portal for service providers to use (see sections 2.3, 3.2 and 3.3)	
	D In u	nanages the Victorian Alcohol and Drug Collection in line with the repartment of Premier and Cabinet's <i>Data Quality Guideline:</i> <i>nformation Management Framework</i> , including maintaining an p-to-date data quality management plan and data quality tatement (see Section 3.2).	Accepted

1. Audit context

In 2022–23, DH will pay \$272.5 million to service providers to deliver AOD assessment, treatment and support services in Victoria. These services include counselling, withdrawal services and rehabilitation.

In 2016, DH developed the VADC to better align its data collection requirements with providers' services and funding arrangements. DH started using the VADC for data reporting in July 2018.

This chapter provides essential background information about:

- Government-funded AOD services in Victoria
- Data collection for AOD services
- Timeline of events relevant to the VADC

1.1 Government-funded AOD services in Victoria

The Victorian Government funds 89 service providers to deliver treatment services to people experiencing AOD-related harm and their families and carers.

Service providers include non-government organisations, hospitals, community health services and primary health networks.

Providers can be standalone or work in a group with other providers to deliver services, which is known as a consortium arrangement.

Figure 1A lists the services that the Victorian Government funds these providers to deliver to clients.

Service type	Service activity		
Presentation	Intake		
	Residential pre-admission engagement		
Assessment	Comprehensive assessment		
Treatment	Residential withdrawal		
	Non-residential withdrawal		
	Counselling		
	Ante and post-natal support		
	Residential rehabilitation		
	Therapeutic day rehabilitation		
	Care and recovery coordination		
	Outreach		
	Client education program		
	Outdoor therapy (youth)		
	Day program (youth)		
	Supported accommodation		
Support	Brief intervention		
	Bridging support		
Review	Follow-up		

FIGURE 1A: AOD treatment services

Source: VAGO, based on DH's Victorian Alcohol and Drug Collection (VADC) Data Specification 2022–23.

Accessing AOD services

AOD service providers work in 16 catchment areas. A group of providers lead each catchment area and manage the intake services for clients in that region.

By centralising the intake system, catchment planners can understand demand and waitlists in their area.

Voluntary clients can access treatment services through the DirectLine telephone line or website. A client can also directly contact the local intake provider for their catchment area.

The Australian Community Support Organisation's Community Offenders Advice and Treatment Services program assesses clients who access AOD services due to contact with the criminal justice system. They can also refer clients to other service providers for treatment.

Agreements with service providers

DH manages the state's AOD system, including policies, funding, service planning and its overall performance.

Each service provider has a service agreement with DH that sets out:

- the type and volume of services DH requires it to deliver
- DH's data collection requirements.

Through an agreement with DH, DFFH monitors service providers' performance against their targets.

Funding for service providers

The AOD sector uses 2 funding models:

- the drug treatment activity unit (DTAU)
- the episode of care funding unit.

DTAU funding

The Victorian Government introduced DTAU in 2014 as a new funding model for AOD service providers.

The government uses DTAU to fund residential services and most adult non-residential services.

DTAU has a set price that the government indexes annually. The amount of funding service providers get is based on their agreement with DH and paid in advance.

For example, DH might fund a service provider to deliver 1,500 DTAU of adult counselling services in the next year. As the service provider delivers these services they accrue DTAU against their targets.

The amount of DTAU they receive against their targets changes depending on the type of service they deliver and the type of clients they treat.

Intake services are the main way that new clients enter the Victorian AOD treatment system. Intake services also help new and existing clients move through the system by prioritising treatment based on clinical judgement.

DirectLine provides a 24-hour telephone counselling, information and referral services for anyone in Victoria who wants to discuss an alcohol or drug-related issue.

Residential services provide a safe environment for drug or alcohol withdrawal or rehabilitation in a community-based setting.

Episodes of care funding

Government-funded youth and Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander non-residential AOD services still use the former episodes of care funding unit.

DH counts these units against service providers' performance targets when a client achieves at least one significant treatment goal, such as completing a counselling program.

DH expects providers to achieve 95 per cent of their total DTAU or episodes of care targets. If a provider consistently misses these targets, DH can adjust the provider's funding and targets.

1.2 Data collection for AOD services

The Victorian Government requires providers to submit data to the VADC monthly about:

- services the Victorian Government funds
- services the Australian Government funds, in some circumstances.

Service providers do not need to report on services that individuals or the private sector funds. In this audit, we only look at services that the Victorian Government funds.

Appendix D lists the data elements that DH collects. DH intends to use this data to:

- monitor providers' performance
- evaluate AOD programs
- help it develop and improve services across the state
- inform catchment-based planning, demand modelling and research into the AOD sector.

Alcohol and Drug Information System (ADIS)

Prior to the VADC, DH's data collection system for the AOD sector was called ADIS. DH used ADIS from 1999 to 2019. It stopped using it because:

- support and maintenance for FullADIS, the software platform service providers used to submit data, stopped in 2008 (this made it a legacy system with no further updates)
- DH received negative feedback from service providers about the burden of collecting data (ADIS required service providers to report 264 data elements to DH)
- the system no longer met the government's data requirements for service delivery, funding and managing performance after it reformed the AOD sector in 2014.

As a result, DH required service providers to send an Excel spreadsheet with extra data on top of their submissions through FullADIS.

This made it take much longer to report data and DH found that it still was not getting enough detail to fully monitor demand for services.

Data collection redevelopment project

In August 2015, the former Department of Health and Human Services (DHHS) chose to develop a standalone dataset specification to replace ADIS. This would make service providers responsible for meeting the government's data collection requirements using their own CMS.

Service providers needed to work with their vendor to customise their CMS so it met the dataset specification's requirements. Some providers also needed to start using a CMS for the first time.

To support this work, DH received funding of \$4.1 million over 4 years from 2017–18 to 2020–21 to:

- help it introduce a new data collection, which is now known as the VADC
- support service providers during the transition
- create data-sharing infrastructure so DH could see all AOD clients in the government-funded system and to allow providers to share client data.

In July 2018, DH decided not to progress with the data-sharing infrastructure. This was because it realised it would not be legally possible without clients' consent to share personally identifiable information with DH.

By April 2019, all service providers had transitioned to submitting data through the VADC.

Figure 1B summarises the process that service providers use to enter, submit and correct data.

FIGURE 1B: VADC data submission process



Source: VAGO, based on DH's internal review of the VADC.

VADC review project

After DH fully implemented the VADC, the data for 2019–20 suggested that service providers were underperforming.

DH engaged the same contractor that developed the VADC dataset specification to find out if this was due to data quality issues.

In 2021, the Victorian Alcohol and Drug Association reported in its VADC impact report that service providers found the VADC dataset specification overly complex. It also found that staff at service providers needed to spend a significant amount of time completing, correcting and submitting data to the VADC.

DHHS separated into DH and DFFH in February 2021. In this report we refer to DHHS as DH or DFFH based on the activity they are responsible for since the departments separated. This review, which the contractor finished in December 2020, found that the main cause of the apparent underperformance was clinicians entering incorrect data into their CMS. It suggested the main reasons for this were:

- DH did not adequately prepare service providers to follow the new dataset specification
- service providers' CMSs were not supporting clinicians to enter the right data through their workflows and data validation rules
- a lack of user manuals for entering and submitting VADC data.

To address this, the contractor made 5 recommendations to DH to improve data quality. This remediation work is ongoing.

The Royal Commission into Victoria's Mental Health System

The 2021 Royal Commission into Victoria's Mental Health System recommended that DH improves how it collects data about the mental health and wellbeing sectors. This includes:

- · reviewing the data elements it collects from mental health service providers
- introducing a mental health and wellbeing record, a mental health information and data exchange to support data sharing between providers and DH, and a portal for clients to access.

DH received government funding in 2022–23 to implement these recommendations. DH told us that it plans to include the AOD sector in this project in 2026.

1.3 Timeline of events relevant to the VADC



Source: VAGO.

health and wellbeing sectors.

2. Planning the VADC

Conclusion

DH's planning for the VADC has had ongoing impacts on data quality.

DH's choice to use a standalone dataset specification for the VADC was in line with its strategic priorities. However, it did not adequately consult with the sector or vendors who would need to use it.

This meant that DH did not effectively manage the risk that service providers and vendors might not have the capability to meet the VADC's requirements.

Service providers' abilities to meet the VADC's data collection requirements still vary significantly.

This chapter discusses:

- Issues with DH's planning for the VADC
- DH's stakeholder engagement and inadequate risk management
- Issues with the VADC's requirements

2.1 Issues with DH's planning for the VADC

DH's choice of data collection model

DH had its own reasons to choose a standalone dataset specification for the VADC.

However, it did not effectively assess or manage all the potential data quality risks associated with this.

DH did not fully engage with vendors when it was planning and implementing the VADC. This meant that it did not have timely access to their advice on service providers' CMSs and their likely compatibility with the dataset specification.

Service providers also warned DH they would need to overcome capacity and resource constraints to implement the VADC.

DH chose to use a standalone dataset specification because:

- it would provide flexibility for DH and eliminate the risk that it would need to support legacy software in the future
- it was consistent with data collection models that the hospital sector uses
- service providers would only need one CMS to be able to enter and submit data
- most costs would be service providers' responsibility, not DH's.

DH told us that other considerations also guided its choice.

For example, Victoria's 2015 *Statewide Health ICT Strategic Framework* and the 2013 *Ministerial Review of Victorian Health Sector Information and Communication Technology* supported allowing health providers to choose their own IT systems to meet their local needs.

DH's planning for the VADC

DH's planning for the VADC dataset specification was inadequate. This has led to ongoing data issues.

We used ADHA's Standards Development Model to assess DH's planning. The model describes good practices for developing health dataset specifications and the impact of poor practices.

These practices include:

- getting balanced input from stakeholders
- establishing a clear need for the specification, ensuring that the specification is consistent with other relevant standards.

Figure 2A shows our assessment of DH's planning compared to the model's good-practice principles. Overall, DH's planning was not adequate because it only fully met 5 of the 12 principles.

Principle	Definition	VADC standard development	
Openness	Standards developers actively seek diverse and explicit stakeholder engagement, input, monitoring and assessment.	Partially met DH consulted with service providers through its project reference group, a survey and site visits. DH did not consult with service providers' CMS vendors when it planned the dataset specification, even though the project reference group noted in July 2016 that it was important to engage with vendors early.	
Transparency	Standards developers make information about their plans available to potential stakeholders, including non-experts.	Partially met DH shared documentation with service providers and vendors, but this was highly technical and difficult for service providers to understand.	
Representation	Standards developers get balanced participation during planning from stakeholders who will be significantly affected.	Partially met DH consulted with service providers during the planning process but not with vendors who would need to work with the dataset specification.	
Impartiality	Planning does not favour the interests of any particular party.	Partially met DH led an unbiased process with the stakeholders it consulted. However, it was not possible to lead an impartial process when the range of stakeholders DH consulted was limited.	
Consensus	Stakeholders generally agree to the published standard, without sustained opposition to substantial issues.	Partially met DH's survey of service providers in September 2016 found significant barriers to implementing the dataset specification, particularly resource, budget and time constraints.	
		Less than 10 per cent of providers reported that there were no barriers. This indicates concern in the sector about DH's proposed plans. It is not clear how DH addressed these concerns. DH conducted limited user testing before implementing the dataset	
		specification.	
Market need and net benefit	There is a clear market need and benefit to the Australian community.	Met There was a clear need to replace the ADIS legacy data collection system.	
Timeliness	Urgency should not override other principles.	Not met	
		DH focused on delivering the VADC ahead of addressing stakeholder concerns. Fifty-five per cent of service providers DH surveyed in September 2016 said they faced timeframe constraints in implementing the new dataset specification.	
		DH's contractor noted that DH seemed to ignore their advice for implementing the VADC in stages with significant resources.	
Internationality	International standards should be	Met	
	used in preference to national and regional standards.	DH aligned the VADC to the Australian Government's Alcohol and Other Drug Treatment Services National Minimum Data Set, which draws on international standards.	
Compliance	Standards must comply with	Met	
	relevant laws and regulations.	There is no evidence that DH did not comply with relevant laws and regulations.	

FIGURE 2A: Comparison of DH's planning with better practice principles

Principle	Definition	VADC standard development
Coherence	Standards must be integrated with other relevant standards.	Met DH generally based the VADC's data elements on standard health
		definitions.
Availability	Standards should be freely available.	Met
		The VADC dataset specification and information on submission requirements are freely available online.
Support	Standards developers should consider producing supplementary material because the specification may not be enough for all users to understand.	Partially met
		DH released instructions for preparing and submitting VADC data, but this was also written in technical language. It did not produce a plain language version of the dataset specification.

Source: VAGO, based on ADHA's Standards Development Model.

2.2 DH's stakeholder engagement and risk management

The most important stakeholders during VADC planning were service providers and vendors.

Service providers collect and submit the data for the VADC, so they needed to understand the new dataset specification's requirements.

Vendors needed to make their CMSs comply with the dataset specification's requirements. They would have been able to advise DH of any technical limitations to collecting or submitting data.

If DH developed the dataset specification in consultation with these stakeholders, the sector would have been more likely to:

- understand it
- comply with it
- give DH high-quality data.

However, DH did not adequately consider these stakeholders' advice when it made planning decisions and risk assessments.

Stakeholder engagement

DH explained to the AOD sector why it needed to replace ADIS. However, it did not consult with it enough on the best option for replacing it.

DH started planning the VADC project in 2016. It formed a project reference group with representatives from DH, the Victorian Alcohol and Drug Association and service providers. The group's role was to provide expert advice and recommendations about the project for DH to consider.

The Alcohol and Other Drug Treatment Services National Minimum Data Set is a set of standard data elements that the Australian Government and state and territory health authorities, including DH, have agreed to collect. The Australian Institute of Health and Welfare collects and validates this data.

Service providers

During planning, DH consulted with service providers through site visits and a September 2016 survey about their data collection capacity and capability.

Sixty-three per cent of service providers responded to DH's survey. Of those respondents, 70 per cent said they would need to overcome resource, capacity or budget constraints to implement the VADC.

It is not clear how these results and other feedback informed DH's planning decisions.

Vendors

DH did not run an information session for vendors until June 2018.

This was 4 months before the deadline for service providers to start reporting VADC data through their CMSs.

DH did not consult with vendors on the dataset specification's design. This meant that vendors needed to address errors they found in the dataset specification while implementing it.

Risk management

2015 project brief

DH's risk assessment in its 2015 project brief underestimated the consequences of service providers' different data and IT capacities and capabilities.

DH noted there was a high risk that submitted data would not meet its requirements and that this might be caused by unsuitable CMSs.

However, it only gave a medium risk rating to the IT capability and capacity risks that directly contributed to this.

DH's mitigation strategies relied on data validation rules and communicating with service providers. These strategies did not prevent data quality issues though.

2017 risk register

Most of the risks (7 of 12) that DH listed in its 2017 risk register for the VADC project related to service providers' or vendors' capacities to implement it.

As with the 2015 project brief, DH anticipated it was highly likely that providers would submit poor-quality data due to inadequate CMSs, but it rated this risk as medium.

DH also rated the risk that service providers might be unable to get suitable CMSs or vendors to implement the data collection requirements within an acceptable cost as medium.

This is despite feedback from service providers and vendors about the high likelihood of these risks materialising.

These risks have all materialised and have become root causes of the data quality problems that continue to affect the VADC.

2.3 Issues with the VADC's requirements

There are several ongoing issues with the VADC dataset specification and data collection requirements. In particular:

- CMSs vary in their support for data quality
- the dataset specification is too complex for service providers
- · service providers need to incur substantial costs to meet the VADC's requirements
- service providers submit data that does not reflect the care they give to clients.

CMSs vary in their support for data quality

DH told us that there are at least 20 different CMSs that service providers use to collect VADC data throughout the state.

However, there may be more in use because providers do not need to tell DH when they start using a new system.

This leads to data quality issues because:

- CMSs validate data differently
- some CMSs do not produce reliable reports
- · vendors' support for service providers varies.

CMSs validate data differently

CMSs validate data differently. For example, one audited provider's CMS prompts clinicians in plain language if they are missing data. It will not allow them to progress with the submission until they fix this.

Another provider's CMS does not always prompt clinicians if they are missing data or accidently create an error.

If their CMS does not validate data, clinicians do not know if they have made an error until DH reviews their submissions. This happens once a month.

Clinicians then need to fix any errors. This means they may need to adjust data weeks after the client contact occurred.

Vendors' business models can affect how their CMSs validate data.

One vendor we consulted accommodates minimal data validation because their CMS is also used for non-VADC clients and this functionality is only helpful for the VADC.

Some CMSs do not produce reliable reports

We found that 2 of the 4 audited service providers cannot check if their submissions accurately represent their service activities.

This is because their CMSs do not produce reliable activity reports to compare with DH's reports, such as its service event statements or performance reports.

We also found that the other 2 audited providers' internal reports did not match their performance reports from DH. This could be for reasons such as:

- data entry errors
- errors in how the CMS vendor has interpreted the dataset specification or requirements
- errors in how DH tells providers to enter data to make it contribute to their targets.

Vendors' support for service providers varies

While the service providers we audited usually submit their data on time, problems with CMSs can cause delays.

For example, a service provider might not be able to clear an error until its vendor makes a change to its CMS.

DH noted vendors as the cause of data submission delays in 3 of the 10 meetings it had to monitor submission compliance in 2021.

Service providers told us that vendors are reluctant to change their CMSs beyond the minimum requirements set by DH. Service providers can also be hesitant to pay for changes if they lack confidence that they will improve data.

Figure 2B gives an example of how the limitations of a service provider's CMS have impacted their data quality.

FIGURE 2B: Case study: issues with how a service provider's CMS supports data quality

One provider we audited relies heavily on its vendor to help fix errors and comply with the VADC's requirements.

This service provider has worked with its vendor to develop workarounds to VADC errors, which sometimes involve changing data about clients. The provider leaves a note in the record to inform clinicians about anything it has changed.

The provider has sometimes needed to delay its data submissions while the vendor adjusts the CMS to resolve errors.

The provider cannot extract useable service activity reports from its CMS to check if its data is accurate. Its CMS also has minimal data validation controls. This means that clinicians make errors without realising and need to fix them retrospectively.

Source: VAGO.

The VADC dataset specification is too complex for service providers

All audited service providers and 3 of the 4 vendors we spoke to emphasised the complexity of the VADC dataset specification and its requirements. These 3 vendors told us that the VADC is the most complex dataset specification they work with. The fourth vendor said that the dataset specification provides a good level of detail for technical users.

Three of the 4 vendors we consulted support more than one provider. These vendors said that some service providers rely on their help to interpret the dataset specification.

The dataset specification is 250 pages and written in technical language that is difficult for non-data specialists to understand. This includes many AOD clinicians, who enter data.

Data elements

The current VADC dataset specification has 87 data elements.

In comparison, the Alcohol and Other Drug Treatment Services National Minimum Data Set has 35 elements. This is the minimum amount of data that states need to collect.

This means that the VADC collects much more data than the Australian Government requires, which increases the burden of collecting data on service providers.

DH's internal review also found that DH has not adequately explained to service providers why it needs to collect the data it obtains.

Errors

The VADC dataset specification has 139 data errors and warnings that service providers may need to fix when they submit their data.

For example, errors and warnings about:

- missing data
- incorrect combinations
- data outside the required range.

To resolve an error, service providers need to fix it in their CMS and resubmit the data to check it, which can be time-consuming.

If one service provider leads a consortia of service providers, then the lead provider sometimes manages data submissions and errors for all of the providers in the consortia.

In May 2022, service providers generated 5,605 errors, with an average of 63 errors per provider.

Service providers need to incur substantial costs to meet VADC requirements

There are 89 service providers in the AOD sector. These providers range significantly in size. DH found in its December 2020 review that 44 per cent of providers combined delivered just 5 per cent of all AOD treatment services.

Small service providers do not have the same resources and capabilities to manage their CMSs and data as larger service providers.

In the same review, DH found that only one of the 18 service providers it assessed had a high IT capability and only 3 had a high data capability.

The review also found that one third of service providers it assessed had a low IT capability or data capability.

In September 2021, DH's contractor found that:

- 50 per cent of data submissions have a large volume of quality issues, which service providers have had to resolve
- an additional 30 per cent of submissions have data quality issues that service providers are not resolving.

This suggests that most service providers do not have the capability or capacity to address their data quality issues.

Providers are also incurring significant costs to meet the requirements of the VADC.

Financial resources

When DH asked for quotes to develop the VADC dataset specification, they specified that the dataset should minimise burden on service providers. This has not occurred.

Service providers use their service agreement funding to meet the VADC's requirements.

The 4 audited providers estimate that they have collectively spent at least \$2 million on VADC compliance since DH introduced it.

This is well over the \$280,000 in grants they received from DH for this purpose. Providers could also use some of these grants for IT equipment to support telehealth and remote service delivery. In September 2021, DH's contractor estimated that the AOD sector spends at least \$2 million a year to fix data quality issues, including \$1.8 million by service providers.

This means that service providers have less funds to spend to deliver their services.

DH expects that service providers will spend some of its funding on administrative costs. It does not have guidelines about how much is appropriate for this purpose though.

Human resources

Service providers need staff with highly specialised IT skills to help them submit high-quality data. DH does not require providers to have staff with these skills though.

Three audited service providers have staff members assigned to spend a substantial amount of time meeting VADC requirements. This includes:

- completing data submissions
- helping clinicians understand the data they need to enter.

Two audited service providers have hired experienced data analysts to help them improve their data quality. These providers still have difficulty ensuring that their performance reports reflect the services they have delivered. Figure 2C gives an example of this.

The other 2 service providers rely on staff who are not data specialists to fix errors and meet their submission requirements.

FIGURE 2C: Case study: hiring specialist staff to improve data quality

In October 2021 one audited provider hired a data analyst with postgraduate IT qualifications in to help meet its VADC requirements.

This data analyst is responsible for submitting error-free datasets and has also developed internal reports to investigate data quality issues. This involves directly downloading data from the CMS, matching it to DTAU rules and then comparing it to the DTAU allocation listed in the provider's service event statements.

Through these reports, the provider found that the expected DTAU for its therapeutic day rehabilitation program was 24 per cent lower than its internal report indicated.

The provider investigated this issue and found that its CMS did not differentiate between clients who should be receiving DTAU and those who should not.

The provider told us that it developed a manual workaround in its CMS to fix the problem. The provider and DH consider this workaround acceptable. The provider has not pursued changing its CMS because this would require more resources.

Source: VAGO.

Service providers submit data that does not reflect the care they give to clients

Three audited service providers told us that they sometimes need to change the data they submit to the VADC to resolve errors.

When this occurs, their VADC data does not accurately reflect the services they have delivered.

For example, one provider sometimes backdates the last date a client used a drug. This is because the VADC dataset specification does not allow clinicians to enter a date that is after the date a client finished their treatment.

The provider does this if a client briefly contacts a clinician after their treatment has finished and their clinician considers this contact to be part of the previous course of treatment. Another provider told us that it manages this issue by submitting blank data if the correct date would trigger an error.

Two audited providers also told us that they cannot always enter drugs of concern accurately in their CMS.

There is also evidence that some service providers alter their data to get DTAU funding that may not otherwise be available to them under current funding rules. This is because some service providers believe that the rules do not account for the work they do.

3. Improving data quality

Conclusion

DH needs to improve the VADC's data quality so it has complete and accurate information about AOD services across the state.

DH makes limited use of VADC data to monitor AOD services and DFFH uses it to broadly monitor individual providers' performance.

DH understands the data quality issues that affect the VADC and is working to address them. This will likely achieve some improvement in data quality.

However, DH's work will likely not address the complexity of the dataset specification, service providers' different data capabilities and variation within their CMSs. This means that the data quality issues will likely continue.

This chapter discusses:

- How DH and DFFH use VADC data
- Issues with the VADC's data quality
- DH's work to improve data quality

3.1 How DH and DFFH use VADC data

DH planned to use VADC data to:

- monitor AOD treatment services and demand across the state
- monitor service providers' performance
- plan AOD services.

However, data quality issues limit the data's reliability for these purposes.

Monitoring AOD services and demand

DH uses statistics based on VADC data to do limited monitoring of AOD services across the state.

However, it does not use VADC data for demand modelling.

It has also not used VADC data to help it continue developing AOD funding models or develop performance indicators based on client outcomes, which it intended to do.

Monitoring service providers' performance

DFFH uses data from the VADC to monitor providers alongside data from other sources.

DFFH told us that the VADC's data quality and timeliness needs to improve before it can rely on it to adjust service providers' funding and targets in response to underperformance.

DFFH told us that it did not manage any service providers' performance specifically due to them underperforming in their AOD services during the period we examined from July 2020 to December 2021.

The COVID-19 pandemic suspended normal performance management during this time.

Planning AOD services

DH currently gives catchment planners raw data from the VADC.

This means that planners' data capabilities determine how they can use the data.

DH is developing the following reports to improve how it gives data to the sector:

- reports for service providers that benchmark their performance against other providers
- reports for service providers and catchment planners about client demographics and how clients use services.

DH is also planning to develop an interactive dashboard for catchment planners using VADC data. It has not started this work yet.

3.2 Issues with the VADC's data quality

We assessed the current state of VADC against the ADHA's high-quality data characteristics and DPC's data quality dimensions. Figure 3A combines these quality elements and assesses:

- the gap between the current and ideal state of the VADC
- if DH's improvement program will sufficiently address this gap.

FIGURE 3A: Our assessment of the VADC against ADHA's data quality characteristics and DPC's data quality dimensions

ADHA data quality characteristic	Related DPC data quality dimension	Definition	Addressed
Clear, well-defined	Fit for purpose	The dataset addresses a clear problem.	Not addressed
scope			DH has not explained the purpose of all the VADC's data elements to service providers.
Collection	Collection	The data collection method is known and consistent.	Partially addressed
			CMSs vary in how well they support data quality.
			DH is not clear about the specific improvements it seeks to CMSs to improve support for data quality.
			DH's training and online materials have limited value due to service providers' varied data capabilities, different CMS platforms and staff turnover.
Plain language	Collection	Requirements are clear enough that a technically competent user can understand it or a less-competent user can use it with reasonable effort.	Partially addressed
			The dataset specification is written in technical language that is difficult for non-technical users to understand.
			DH added code descriptions to service event statements, released an information guide for the statements and developed plain language versions of funding rules. This has made the service event statement easier to use but is unlikely to be enough detail for users with low data literacy.
			DH does not plan to make a plain language version of the dataset specification.
			Service providers use different CMSs, which limits DH's ability to create data entry guides. Providers can make their own guides that are specific to their CMS.
Accuracy and	Accuracy and	The data is accurate, valid	Partially addressed
completeness	completeness	and complete to a certain standard.	DH has found that VADC data does not accurately represent service providers' activities because clinicians sometimes enter inaccurate data.
			Some providers cannot compare their internal records against their VADC submissions to ensure they are complete. DH does not plan to require CMSs to produce reports for this purpose.

ADHA data quality characteristic	Related DPC data quality dimension	Definition	Addressed
			DH has not started analysing the effectiveness of its work to improve data quality, which it planned to do.
Representative	Representative	The dataset represents the conditions or scenario that it refers to.	Partially addressed
			Service providers sometimes enter data that does not reflect the services they give to clients.
			DH's annual change process adjusts data entry requirements based on submissions from the sector or DH.
			DH does not plan to review the dataset specification to identify requirements that are inconsistent with common AOD practices or prevent providers from entering accurate data.
Quality control	Consistency	There should be quality control in the data collection method to avoid errors.	Partially addressed
			The VADC does have data quality controls, which we discuss in Section 3.3.
			However, DH's internal review found that the VADC's widespread quality issues are largely due to clinicians entering incorrect data.
			Service providers choose their own CMS, regardless of how well it supports data quality.
			CMSs' data validation controls vary. Not all CMSs help prevent clinicians from making errors. DH has not defined a minimum level of data validation controls that CMSs should have.
			DH plans to give in-depth one-on-one support to selected providers to help them address complex issues.
Maintenance and	Collection	The data owner should provide further direction and guidance or provide a platform for ongoing maintenance.	Partially addressed
support			Service providers need to purchase and maintain their own CMS to collect data for the VADC.
			DH's training and online materials have limited value due to service providers' staff turnover, different data capabilities and different CMSs.
			Providers can make their own guides for entering and submitting data that are specific to their CMS.
Timeliness and	Timeliness	The timeliness and	Addressed
currency		currency of the data are appropriate for its use.	Service providers generally submit data on time. The VADC's data quality statement clearly outlines timeliness constraints.

Source: VAGO, based on ADHA's Standards Development Model and DPC's Data Quality Guideline.

3.3 DH's work to improve data quality

DH is improving how it analyses and manages data quality issues.

While it is working with service providers and vendors to address known issues, its remedial work will likely not address all of them sufficiently.

How DH manages data quality

Data quality statement

DPC's Data Quality Guideline requires government agencies to have a data quality statement and data quality management plan for all of their critical datasets.

In March 2022, DH published its first data quality statement for the VADC as part of the 2022–23 dataset specification.

DH has not published a data quality management plan though. This means it does not have a documented plan that outlines known data quality issues and how it plans to address them.

Data quality controls

DH uses its own data validation controls to check that service providers' data meets certain formats and other rules, such as permitted data combinations. DH sends providers a validation report for each data submission, which shows any errors and warnings in the data.

However, this does not stop service providers from submitting data that passes DH's validation checks but does not reflect the services they actually delivered, which we discuss in Section 2.3.

To address this, DH occasionally analyses the VADC to detect unusual data. For example, it does this:

- if the Australian Institute of Health and Welfare raises an issue about the data DH has submitted for national reporting
- for training sessions as part of its improvement program.

DH also monitors if service providers make submissions on time and follows up with providers who are late.

Annual changes to the VADC dataset specification

DH has an annual process for changing the VADC dataset specification, which will likely improve the dataset over time.

During this process, DH considers proposals and feedback from:

- DH, which can be on behalf of the sector
- service providers
- vendors.

DH's change control group and change management group review these proposals. Each group has representatives from the sector.
DH is limiting dataset specification changes to essential changes, such as fixing incorrect business rules, until data quality stabilises.

While this process helps DH maintain and improve data quality, it still relies on service providers to collect accurate data through their CMSs.

Service providers' data quality controls

DH requires service providers to submit complete and accurate data to the VADC as part of their funding agreements.

DH recommends that service providers:

- have a consistent data processing approach
- review errors or missing data weekly
- run regular training and familiarise staff with DH's resources
- use resources DH provides to support data quality, such as validation reports and service event statements.

DH does not routinely check if service providers comply with these controls.

We found that the 4 audited service providers generally comply with them.

However, all of these providers usually review errors monthly rather than weekly to align with DH's submission timelines.

One provider reviews DH's service event statements approximately every 3 months due to a lack of time.

Service providers' confidence in responding to errors and how much they understand DH's service event statements varies.

DH does not require CMSs to validate data at the point of entry or produce activity reports for service providers to check if the data they submit is complete.

DH's improvement program

DH's December 2020 internal review into the VADC's data quality recommended that it:

1. implements a continual improvement program, including:

- training programs for service providers and vendors
- improvements to CMS platforms
- plain language instructions on the VADC's requirements
- 2. provides clearer and more frequent service event statements
- 3. reports on VADC data more frequently and consistently to service providers
- 4. reviews compliance reports on data submissions
- 5. changes the VADC dataset specification less frequently.

DH hired the contractor that developed the VADC dataset specification to deliver the first recommendation, the continual improvement program. This work is ongoing.

DH is working on the third recommendation and has finished the remaining 3 recommendations.

In February 2022, DH further expanded its continual improvement program to include:

- expanding its training for service providers
- producing online learning materials
- providing detailed support to providers with complex issues
- holding quarterly VADC forums for service providers
- improving how it communicates with service providers
- advising vendors on how to improve their CMSs, helping service providers work with their vendors, and encouraging user group meetings between providers and vendors.

DH's contractor will also deliver this work.

Impact of DH's improvement program

DH's actions are positive and will help service providers improve the accuracy of their submissions.

DH's work will likely improve data quality to an extent over time. There is already some evidence that this is happening. For example:

- the number of errors in service providers' submissions remained stable in 2020–21 and trended down from July 2021 to May 2022. DH expects the number of errors to increase when it changes the dataset specification every July
- DFFH told us that it has seen some improvements in data quality and timeliness since December 2021.

However, this work will likely not address all the root causes of the VADC's data quality issues because:

- the VADC will still be a complex dataset compared to the Australian Government's Alcohol and Other Drug Treatment Services National Minimum Data Set
- DH's technical documents and supporting guides are still difficult for clinicians who enter the data to understand
- service providers continue to choose their own CMSs regardless of how well they support data quality
- there will still be service providers with low data capabilities who require extensive and ongoing support to improve the quality of their data.

Staff turnover at service providers also means that the training DH is planning might not sustain data quality improvements unless it makes broader changes to the dataset specification and data collection model.

APPENDIX A Submissions and comments

We have consulted with DH, DFFH, Odyssey House Victoria, Eastern Health, Youth Support and Advocacy Service and Bendigo Community Health Service, and we considered their views when reaching our audit conclusions. As required by the *Audit Act 1994*, we gave a draft copy of this report, or relevant extracts, to those agencies and asked for their submissions and comments.

Responsibility for the accuracy, fairness and balance of those comments rests solely with the agency head.

Responses were received as follows:

DH		35
DFFH		38
Odysse	y House Victoria	39



Depa	rtment of Health action plan to address recommer	Department of Health action plan to address recommendations from the audit Victoria's alcohol and other drug treatment data	nent data
No	VAGO recommendation	Action	Completion date
1	The Department of Health revises the Victorian Alcohol and Drug Collection specification and user guides in consultation with service providers, clinicians and vendors to minimise the burden of collecting data by:	The Department of Health (the department) will undertake a review of the VADC and other related Alcohol and other Drug (AOD) collections. Following the completion of the review and the establishment of a minimum data set, the department will revise specifications, user guides and training processes.	December 2023
	 justifying why the specification includes each data element and validation rule beyond those required for national reporting based on use and need 	This work will be guided by an expert advisory group and undertaken in accordance with an action plan cognisant of relevant sector reforms.	
	 developing supporting material that explains data elements and validation rules in non-technical language 		
	 developing training to improve the consistency of service providers' skills in meeting their data reporting requirements 		
	 doing user testing and consultation to make sure that service providers can easily understand supporting material, including data elements and validation rules 		
	 ensuring that requirements are aligned with contemporary alcohol and other drug clinical practices and workflows 		
7	The Department of Health establishes a minimum set of functional requirements for a Victorian-Alcohol-and-Drug- Collection-compliant client management system and explores options to work directly with vendors to ensure they comply with these requirements.	The department will establish a minimum set of functional requirements that reflects service arrangements and is informed by the data review. The department will work directly with services and vendors to support greater compliance with the functional requirements.	December 2024
m	The Department of Health advises the Minister for Health on options and recommendations to amend the Victorian Alcohol and Drug Collection's data collection model so all service providers are supported to effectively and efficiently meet the specification's requirements. In developing options, it should consider.	The department will brief the Minister for Health on options and recommendations to improve the AOD data collection model based on the considerations outlined in the recommendation. Initial work on new contemporary information architecture for the mental health and wellbeing system (in response to the <i>Royal Commission into</i> <i>health and wellbeing system</i>) will aid in identifying options that may be leveraged.	July 2023

PROTECTED

Response provided by the Acting Secretary, DH—continued

	July 2023 December 2024
	The Department of Health manages the Victorian Alcohol and The department will manage the VADC in accordance with its Data Quality Drug Collection in line with the Department of Premier and Callection in line with the Department of Premier and Drug Collection in line with the Department of Premier and Callection in line with the Department of Premier and Callection in line with the Department of Premier and Callection in line with the Department of Premier and Drug Collection in line with the Department of Premier and Collection in line with the Department of Premier and Callection in the Department of Premier and Incorporation into Cabiner's <i>Data Quality Guideline: Information Management</i> a VADC Data Quality Management Plan. A further review and resultant adjustments will be actioned after the management plan and data quality statement.
 prioritising inclusion of the alcohol and other drug sector in its planning for the new data collection system for the mental health sector in response to the Royal Commission into Victoria's Mental Health System. developing and administering an opt-in client management system or data entry portal for service providers to use. 	The Department of Health manages the Victorian Alcohol and Drug Collection in line with the Department of Premier and Cabiner's <i>Data Quality cuideline: Information Management</i> <i>Framework</i> , including maintaining an up-to-date data quality management plan and data quality statement.

PROTECTED

Response provided by the Acting Secretary, DH—continued

Response provided by the Secretary, DFFH



Department of Families, Fairness and Housing

50 Lonsdale Street Melbourne Victoria 3000 Telephone: 1300 475 170 GPO Box 1774 Melbourne Victoria 3001 www.dffh.vic.gov.au

BAC-CO-30467

Mr Andrew Greaves Auditor-General Victorian Auditor – General's Office Level 31, 35 Collins Street Melbourne VIC 3000

Secretary

Dear Mr Greaves

Thank you for your letter dated 2 September 2022 enclosing the proposed performance audit report on *Victoria's alcohol and other drug treatment data*.

Thank you also for confirming that the matters raised through the provisional draft process have been addressed and represent the context fairly. This audit has provided my department with useful insights.

Although the proposed audit report does not have specific recommendations for the department, we will continue to engage with our Department of Health colleagues to support any data collection enhancements that will improve performance monitoring processes.

Should you require any further information please contact Paul Knowles, Acting Director, Service and Delivery at email: or telephone or telephone.

Yours sincerely



Brigid Sunderland Secretary

16/09/2022



OFFICIAL

Response provided by the Chief Executive Officer, Odyssey House Victoria





Head Office 660 Bridge Road Richmond VIC 3121 T: 03 9420 7600 F: 03 9425 9537 www.odyssey.org.au odyssey@odyssey.org.au

28 Bonds Road Lower Plenty VIC 3093

1619 Kilfeera Road Molyullah PO Box 671 Benalla VIC 3672

202 Nicholson Street Footscray VIC 3011

2 Market Road Werribee VIC 3030

455 Princes Highway Lucknow VIC 3875

25 Gordon Ave Geelong West VIC 3218



APPENDIX B Acronyms, abbreviations and glossary

Acronyms

ADHA	Australian Digital Health Agency
ADIS	Alcohol and Drug Information System
AOD	alcohol and other drug
CMS	client management system
DFFH	Department of Families, Fairness and Housing
DH	Department of Health
DHHS	Department of Health and Human Services
DPC	Department of Premier and Cabinet
DTAU	drug treatment activity unit
IT	information technology
VADC	Victorian Alcohol and Drug Collection
VAGO	Victorian Auditor-General's Office

Abbreviations

Data Quality Guideline	Data Quality Guideline: Information Management Framework
Standards Development Model	A Health Interoperability Standards Development, Maintenance and Management Model for Australia
2022–23 specification	Victorian Alcohol and Drug Collection (VADC) Data Specification 2022–23

Glossary		
Reasonable assurance	We achieve reasonable assurance by obtaining and verifying direct evidence from a variety of internal and external sources about an agency's performance. This enables us to express an opinion or draw a conclusion against an audit objective with a high level of assurance. We call these audit engagements	
	See our assurance services fact sheet for more information.	
Limited assurance	We obtain less assurance when we rely primarily on an agency's representations and other evidence generated by that agency. However, we aim to have enough confidence in our conclusion for it to be meaningful. We call these types of engagements assurance reviews and typically express our opinions in negative terms. For example, that nothing has come to our attention to indicate there is a problem.	
	See our assurance services fact sheet for more information.	

APPENDIX C Scope of this audit

Objective

We assessed if DH's VADC is high quality and achieving its intended benefits.

In our *Annual Plan 2021–22*, this audit's initial objective was to determine whether DH's management of the AOD sector facilitates service delivery that reduces harm relating to substance misuse.

Following consultation with the sector, we refined this topic to focus on the VADC.

Who we examined	Their key responsibilities		
DH	DH manages the state's AOD system, including policies, funding and the system's overall performance.		
DFFH	DFFH monitors and oversees individual service providers' performance and compliance with their service agreements.		
 Youth Support and Advocacy Service Bendigo Community Health Service Turning Point (part of Eastern Health) Odyssey House Victoria 	These providers deliver AOD services to people experiencing AOD-related harm and their families and carers.		

How we assessed performance

To form our conclusion against our objective we used the following lines of inquiry and associated evaluation criteria:

Line of inquiry	Criteria		
The VADC dataset accurately	1. The VADC accurately represents the activity of AOD service providers.		
represents AOD service delivery and supports consistent and	DH manages the VADC in accordance with DPC's Data Quality Guideline, including maintaining an up-to-date data management plan and data quality statement.		
timely data collection.	3. Service providers are submitting data in a timely and consistent way.		
	4. DH's 2020 review into the VADC and subsequent improvements have identified and plan to address the root causes of data quality issues arising from the data collection and submission process.		
The development of the VADC has met its intended benefits for performance management,	 DH uses VADC data to provide timely and actionable feedback to service providers on their service provision, including their performance against targets and the outcomes their clients achieve. 	1	
service planning and data sharing.	DH uses VADC data to understand and respond to demand, to meet the needs of catchment planners, and for the ongoing development of funding models.		

Our methods

As part of the audit, we:

- analysed DH's information, including:
 - VADC data
 - planning, implementation and review documents for the VADC
 - procurement documents
 - reports and training information it gives to AOD service providers
 - correspondence between DH and AOD service providers
- interviewed staff from DH, 4 AOD service providers and 4 vendors
- reviewed and analysed performance data
- analysed performance and financial information from 4 AOD service providers
- held feedback sessions with catchment planners, the Victorian Alcohol and Drug Association and AOD service providers
- reviewed and analysed relevant legislative, regulatory, contractual, policy and procedural documentation.

We conducted our audit in accordance with the *Audit Act 1994* and ASAE 3500 *Performance Engagements* to obtain reasonable assurance to provide a basis for our conclusion.

We complied with the independence and other relevant ethical requirements related to assurance engagements.

We also provided a copy of the report to DPC and the Department of Treasury and Finance.

Cost and time

The full cost of the audit and preparation of this report was \$665,000. The duration of the audit was 12 months from initiation to tabling.

APPENDIX D Data elements in the VADC

Figure D1 lists all of the data elements in the 2022–23 VADC dataset specification. The dataset specification has 87 elements.

FIGURE D1: Data elements in the VADC dataset specification

Client data	Contact and referral data	Drug data	Event data	Outcomes data	Outlet and technical data
Acquired brain injury	ACSO ^(a) identifier	Date last use	Assessment completed date	Accommodation type	Outcome measure identifier
Country of birth	Contact date	Drug name	Course length	Arrested last 4 weeks	Outlet client identifier
Date first registered	Contact duration	Frequency last 30 days	Did not attend	Alcohol use disorders identification test score	Outlet code
Date of birth	Contact method	Method of use	End date	Client review date	Outlet contact identifier
Dependant child protection order	Contact type	Principal concern	End reason	Days injected last 4 weeks	Outlet dependant identifier
Dependant living with	Direction of referral	Volume	Event type	Drug use disorders identification test score	Outlet drug of concern identifier
Dependant vulnerable	Number of facilitators present	Volume unit	Forensic type	Employment status	Outlet referral identifier
Dependant year of birth	Number of service recipients		Funding source	Kessler Psychological Distress Scale score	Outlet service event identifier
Date of birth accuracy indicator	Referral date	_	Indigenous status	Physical health	Action required for submitted record

Client data	Contact and referral data	Drug data	Event data	Outcomes data	Outlet and technical data
Gender identity	Referral provider type	_	Family violence	Psychological health	Extract date
Individual health identifier	Referral service type	_	Maltreatment code	Quality of life	Reporting period
Lesbian, gay, bisexual flag	Relationship to client	_	Maltreatment perpetrator	Risk to others	_
Locality name	_	_	Family violence multi-agency risk assessment and management framework tools	Risk to self	_
Medicare card number	_	—	Percentage course completed	Unemployed not training	_
Mental health diagnosis	_	_	Presenting drug of concern	Violent last 4 weeks	_
Need for interpreter services	_	_	Service delivery setting	_	_
Postcode	_	_	Service stream	_	_
Preferred language	_	_	Significant goal achieved	_	_
Refugee status	_	_	Start date	_	_
Sex at birth	_	_	Target population	_	_
Statistical linkage key	_	_	Tier	_	_

Note: ^(a)ASCO stands for the Australian Community Support Organisation.

Source: VAGO, based on DH's Victorian Alcohol and Drug Collection (VADC) Data Specification 2022–23.

Auditor-General's reports tabled during 2022–23

Report title	
Results of 2021 Audits: Technical and Further Education Institutes (2022–23: 1)	July 2022
Results of 2021 Audits: Universities (2022–23: 2)	July 2022
Follow-up of Protecting Victoria's Coastal Assets (2022–23: 3)	August 2022
The Effectiveness of Victoria Police's Staff Allocation (2022–23: 4)	September 2022
Quality of Major Transport Infrastructure Projects Business Cases (2022–23: 5)	September 2022
Major Projects Performance Reporting 2022 (2022–23: 6)	September 2022
Quality of Child Protection Data (2022–23: 7)	September 2022
Follow-up of Maintaining the Mental Health of Child Protection Practitioners (2022–23: 8)	September 2022
Regulating Victoria's Native Forests (2022–23: 9)	October 2022

All reports are available for download in PDF and HTML format on our website <u>www.audit.vic.gov.au</u>

Auditor-General's responsibilities

Our fact sheets provide you with more information about our role and our audit services.

- <u>About VAGO</u>: this provides information about the Auditor-General and VAGO's work.
- <u>Our assurance services</u>: this provides information about the nature and levels of assurance that we provide to Parliament and public sector agencies through our work program.

Victorian Auditor-General's Office Level 31, 35 Collins Street Melbourne Vic 3000 AUSTRALIA

Phone +61 3 8601 7000 Email enquiries@audit.vic.gov.au